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AMERICAN PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ASSOCIATION

MID-SIZED TRANSIT SYSTEM OF THE YEAR





CDTA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

MEETING AGENDA

Wednesday, January 31, 2018
CDTA Board Room - 110 Watervliet Avenue

Start Time – 12:00 Noon
Board Item
Responsibility
Page


Call to Order
Dave Stackrow


Ascertain Quorum and Approve Agenda
Dave Stackrow
Approve Minutes of December 13, 2017
Dave Stackrow
2

Recognition
Dave Stackrow
· Dominick Passaretti  – 35 Years of Service

· Randy Premo – 25 Years of Service

Committee Reports: (Action Items Listed)

Performance Oversight Committee (Met on 01/24/18)
Denise Figueroa
· Approve Purchase of Storage Area Network
16
· Approve Contract for Web Support Services
21
· Endorse Annual Disposition Report
26
Audit Committee (Met on 01/24/18)
Dave Stackrow
Investment Committee (Met on 01/24/18)
Dave Stackrow

Governance Committee (Met on 01/25/18)

Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee (Met on 01/25/18)
Joe Spairana

· Approve Taxi MOU’s with Local Municipalities

30

Chief Executive Officer’s Report
Carm Basile
32 
Executive Session 

· Real Estate Matter
Good of the Order (Added by Approval of the Chair)

Announcements

Upcoming Meetings (110 Watervliet Avenue)

February 28, 2018
March 28, 2018

April 25, 2018
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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

(And its Subsidiaries)

110 Watervliet Avenue, Albany, New York

MINUTES OF DECEMBER 13, 2017 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna M. Nugent, Vice Chairwoman



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Michael J. Criscione



Denise A. Figueroa



Jayme B. Lahut



Jaclyn Falotico



Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
None



OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement



Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources 




Joseph Landy, Superintendent, Albany Division




LaRhonda F. Donley, Operator, Albany Division




Darlene McKie, Payroll Administrator, Albany Division




Thomas McKie (Darlene McKie’s Husband)




Louis Norwood, Jr., Operator, Albany Division



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology



Ross Farrell, Director of Planning



Michael T. Dillon, Grants Manager

Sarah A. Matrose, Internal Auditor




Nicholas Chenard, Assistant Superintendent, Albany Division




Gary Guy, Superintendent, Schenectady Division




Erika M. Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Jaime L. Watson, Director of Corporate Communications



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant




Edward Rich, CDCAT

Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.

AGENDA APPROVAL

 

Motion – Ms. Nugent

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa


Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF OCTOBER 25, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Criscione

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Chairman Stackrow presented a 25-year service award to Louis Norwood, a Bus Operator in the Albany Division.  He also presented 30-year service awards to Darlene McKie, Payroll Administrator in the Albany Division, and LaRhonda Donley, a Bus Operator in the Albany Division.  The members offered their congratulations.
· Mr. Basile read Resolution No. 65 – 2017 recognizing Amtrak on the celebration of its 50th anniversary of Empire Service, which runs every day between New York City and the Rensselaer Rail Station, including additional service to Buffalo and Niagara Falls. The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from Denise A. Figueroa, Chair

· The Performance Oversight Committee met at noon on Wednesday, December 6, 2017 at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.

Consent Agenda Items

· The contract for cleaning services at Rensselaer Rail Station has expired. An Invitation For Bids was issued, the scope of which provided for daily cleaning of all common areas of the building, removing trash on the top deck, and seasonal items. The lowest price received was from Complete Building Solutions, Inc.  This vendor held this contract in the past, and their work was determined to be satisfactory.

· The Authority hereby awards a three-year contract for janitorial services at Rensselaer Rail Station, with two optional one-year renewals, to Complete Building Solutions of Guilderland, New York in an amount not to exceed $86,900 per year, for a total contract amount of $434,500.

RESOLUTION NO. 66 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Janitorial Services at the Rensselaer Rail Station

Motion – Mr. Spairana

Seconded – Ms. Falotico

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority owns and operates the Defreestville Park and Ride lot in East Greenbush and the Schodack Park and Ride lot in Schodack.  A contractor is required to provide snow and ice removal services at these sites.  After issuance of a competitive Invitation for Bids, the lowest responsible and responsive bidder was City Mark Striping, LLC of Albany, New York.  This contractor has satisfactorily provided snow plowing services at many of our shelters and at

85 Watervliet Avenue.  

· The Authority hereby awards a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, for snow and ice removal at the Rensselaer County Park and Ride lots to City Mark Striping, LLC of Albany, New York in an amount estimated at $23,450 per year, with yearly CPI and Prevailing Wage adjustments and an estimated five-year cost of $130,000, subject to the contractor’s compliance with the Approved Change Order for RRS repairs.

RESOLUTION NO. 67 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Snow Removal at the Rensselaer County Park and Ride Lots

Motion – Ms. Nugent

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority owns and operates a parking facility at Rensselaer Rail Station (RRS).  In May 2017, the Board approved BCI Construction of Albany, New York to perform emergency repair work at the facility for a cost not to exceed $260,000.  During these emergency repairs, additional deterioration was discovered and flagged as a high priority repair by the engineers, and work was performed at an additional cost of $103,000.  

· The Authority hereby recommends retroactive change order approval for repairs to the Rensselaer Rail Station parking structure to BCI Construction of Albany, New York, in an amount of $103,000.

RESOLUTION NO. 68 - 2017

Approving a Change Order for the Rensselaer Rail Station Parking Garage Repairs

Motion – Mr. Lahut

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

In Favor – 6

Opposed – 0

Recused – 1 (Ms. Nugent)

Carried

· The Authority launched new shuttle and trolley services this year to provide connections to regional landmarks.  Transfinder, an Authority partner, developed and piloted a mobile application called CityFinder that provides real time vehicle information and points of interest and reviews to support the shuttle/trolley services.  The CityFinder app is unique in that it integrates vehicle information with tourism and reviews, and there are no other apps available that meet these needs.  The Authority wishes  to continue to use the CityFinder mobile application, and staff finds the cost to support it to be fair and reasonable.

· The Authority hereby awards a sole source one-year contact to Transfinder of Schenectady, New York for continued support of the CityFinder mobile application at a cost not to exceed $25,000.

RESOLUTION NO. 69 - 2017

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for a Mobile Tourism Application

Motion – Ms. Falotico

Seconded – Mr. Criscione

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority provides life insurance benefits to its employees and retirees as a death benefit.  Rose & Kiernan, the Authority’s insurance broker, solicited proposals from insurance carriers for life insurance services as the current contract expires on December 31, 2017.   Four firms submitted quotes, all of which were rated as A or better. Standard Insurance provided a three-year proposal with the lowest price.    

· The Authority hereby awards a three-year contract for Life Insurance benefits to Standard Life Insurance Company of White Plains, New York, with a first-year cost of  $91,460 and a three-year total cost not to exceed $300,000.  This proposal is 13% less than the current rate.

RESOLUTION NO. 70 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Employee Life Insurance

Motion – Mr. Spairana

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

· When vehicles exceed their useful life, the Federal Transit Administration allows for  the transfer of these vehicles to another grantee.  The Authority is in possession of seven 40-foot Nova buses, which have reached the end of their useful life, are no longer needed and have been retired from service.  The Broome County Public Transportation Department (“Broome County”), which is an FTA Grantee, has expressed a need for these vehicles.

· The Authority hereby approves the transfer of seven life expired 40-foot vehicles to the Broom County Public Transportation Department.  

RESOLUTION NO. 71 - 2017

Approving the Transfer of Vehicles to Broome County Transportation Department

Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Mr. Bixby

Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· Sarah Matrose, the Internal Auditor provided the Committee with her monthly activity report.  Work completed included issuing the drug & alcohol compliance draft, working with safety to develop an audit plan, and attending various training events. Work in progress included the Davis Bacon audit and the annual risk assessment.

Investment Committee Items
· Chairman Stackrow advised that the Committee would be meeting next week, and a report will be forwarded to the members.

· The monthly investment report provided by Hugh Johnson Advisors was received and reviewed by the Committee.

Administrative Discussion Items

· Mr. Desany gave an update on major internal facilities work completed over the past year. Projects included the Albany bathroom and locker room renovation, RRS corbel repairs, RRS wall repairs, RRS top deck replacement, and operations renovation design work.

· Mr. Zarcone gave the annual fleet inspection report. Transit Resource Center has completed its annual fleet maintenance audit. Key findings were that “A” defects stayed the same at 23, with no significant outliers in any particular division. Total defects were down from 286 to 244, with an  average of 3.5 defects per bus, compared to last year’s 4.1 defects per bus. The audit included positive results with facility inspections.  Going forward, the focus will be a proactive approach to quality assurance inspections, predictive and preventive maintenance, and implementing dedicated staff to address body conditions of the fleet.  
· The Committee reviewed the quarterly report of the risk management and workers’ compensation self-insurance accounts and found them to be adequate at this time.

· The Monthly Management Report was reviewed in Committee.  Mortgage recording tax was down 2% for the month and 1% for the year. RRS revenue was up 1% for the month but is still down 4% for the year.  Professional services are slightly over budget. Purchased transportation was over budget due to additional work days. Liability claims were under budget because of fewer no fault and property claims than in prior months.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time. Mr. Collins indicated that the Authority is drawing on its line of credit as it waits for the next round of state reimbursement.

· The Monthly Non-Financial Report was reviewed in Committee.  Total ridership was up 2% for the month and remains flat for the year. STAR ridership was down 1% for the month. On-time performance was 71%, and there was one Preventative Maintenance Inspection not on time. Missed trips were at 37 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 24,610.  Scheduled work was at 86%. There were 21 preventable and 43 non-preventable accidents; 91% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Website page views were at 1,055,184.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for 12:00 noon on Wednesday, January  24,2017 at   110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Joseph M. Spairana, Chair

· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met at noon on Thursday, December 7, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Mr. Collins presented a preliminary budget forecast for Fiscal Year 2019.  New York State requires a board approved forecast by the end of the year.    

· This budget forecast is the starting point for development of the operating plan, and it includes several broad assumptions.  Operating needs are expected to be at least $87 million; a 3% increase from this year.  There are some unknowns right now that include, state operating assistance and federal maintenance.  The amount of state operating assistance for the Authority will not be known until January when the Governor’s budget is released.  Over the next few months, the Committee will provide options as the budget development process continues.  

· The Authority hereby approves the preliminary budget for Fiscal Year 2019 to meet New York State requirements.

RESOLUTION NO. 72 - 2017

Approving the Preliminary Operating Budget for Fiscal Year 2019
Motion – Mr. Lahut

Seconded – Ms. Nugent

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Desany provided the determination and findings of the land acquisition process for the Uncle Sam Transit Center.  A public hearing was held on November 16 at Troy City Hall.  Six members of the public attended, and three spoke.  Some issues were raised about engineering of the structure, costs, and traffic control.  All comments were collected, and the transcript is available for anyone who would like to review it.

· The Authority hereby recommends approving the land acquisition public hearing determination and findings for the Uncle Sam Transit Center.

RESOLUTION NO. 73 - 2017

Approving the Determination and Findings for Uncle Sam Transit Center
Motion – Ms. Nugent

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Scherzer provided the final transition timeline for Navigator.  Full transition to Navigator smartcard and mobile ticketing will be complete by December 31, and an extensive outreach campaign is being conducted with customers.  The Committee had a good discussion about different ways to reach customers. 

· Important dates include:

· December 31, 2017 -  Sale of magnetic-striped fare media, day passes and change cards will be discontinued.

· January 1, 2018 -  Customers will put fare products on a Navigator smartcard or mobile ticket application.

· March 31, 2018 -  will be the last day that CDTA will accept magnetic-striped fare products on buses.

· Mr. Scherzer provided a report on the Bikeshare program.  CDPHP Cycle! launched on July 27, with 160 bicycles and 40 stations.  It has been a huge success.  CDPHP is the title sponsor.  11,500 trips were taken and nearly 2,500 members joined the program.  Most popular bike hubs were at Hudson River Park, Madison and Lark; and Saratoga State Park.

· Next year, the Authority will expand to 320 bikes with more infrastructure capacity.  

· The next meeting of the Committee will be held at noon on January 25, 2018 at 110 Watervliet Avenue. 

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair

· The Governance Committee reported in the negative.

· Chairman Stackrow advised that management is moving forward with the development of a final report by Doug Eadie.  He said they are trying to establish a date for the steering committee to come together to review the report with Mr. Eadie, and also so that the steering committee can prepare a presentation that will be presented to the Board, senior staff, and stakeholders who participated in the retreat. He advised that the presentation will take about 2-3 hours (separate from the regular meeting dates) either in late January or early February. 

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for 11:30am on Thursday, January  25, 2017 at   110 Watervliet Avenue.

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided his report for December 2017, which included a summary of Performance Indicators for November  2017.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None

FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· None

EXECUTIVE SESSION

· None

UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Chairman Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:


January 31, 2018


February 28, 2018


March 28, 2018

· Mr. Basile advised that there would be two additional meetings for the Board members to attend in January 2018. One would be a follow-up meeting with Doug Eadie, the board retreat facilitator, and the other will be for labor discussions.

ADJOURNMENT – 01:30 PM

Motion – Ms. Nugent

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously
Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Dated:  December 13, 2017
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT
I am providing my report on the activities of our company for November and early December 2017, along with a summary of the organization’s Key Performance Indicators for November. The report toggles two months, as our meeting schedule was modified to accommodate the holiday season.  

As we move towards the last quarter of the fiscal year, our financial condition is good with most projections spot on. Year-to-date results show revenue at expected levels and expenses about a percentage point under budget. A stable financial picture is allowing us to continue our efforts to deepen the menu of mobility options that we offer customers. We are communicating our message to a wide audience of stakeholders. Connections to economic opportunity has become the CDTA calling card, and this theme has broadened as we work with our State association to advocate for more transit assistance funding. You will see this in my activity report as there are many touch points with NYPTA and Jackson Lewis. 

Our staff has engaged the Planning and Stakeholder Relations committee in the process to develop our operating and capital plans for the fiscal year, which starts on April 1. The first step is the development of a preliminary operating forecast that must be submitted to the State Comptroller’s office by the end of 2017. The forecast provides a starting point for discussion and consideration of options for the budget, which serves as our roadmap for the year. It sets the course for everything we do in the next 12 months, and it will be a major work item in upcoming committee meetings. It is our main discussion point with legislative leaders, government officials and stakeholders when we advocate for CDTA, for an improved transit network, and for reliable fund sources that allow for growth and a deep menu of mobility options. 

We continue to build off our designation as the Best Mid-Size Transit System in North America. Over the past six weeks, the Best Transit System logo has been applied to all CDTA buses, trucks and cars, on all our buildings and in all our collateral materials. This will continue as we move through the new year, especially as we begin advocacy with elected leaders, leading up to budget season. Our objective is to use the award as an indication of the work we do, the importance of our work, and the role we play in the region’s economic prosperity initiatives. 

Three of our newer programs, all under the heading of mobility options, have seen notable accomplishment in the couple of months. A media event at the end of November led by Dave Stackrow and Dr. John Bennett put a wrap on CDPHP Cycle! for the season. By all accounts, the program’s first season was very successful. More than 11,500 bike rides, 2,500 members, outstanding support from our partners at CDPHP, and great operations from our contractors at Social Bicycles are just some of the highlights that contributed to a banner first year. All of this with a small network of stations and bikes made the accomplishments even more impressive. When Cycle! returns in April, we will double the stations and bikes available (75 and 350 respectively), and we will increase and deepen our promotional and partnership support for the program.

We are in full transition to Navigator, our smart card and mobile ticketing system. Staff detailed target dates for the transition at last week’s Planning and Stakeholder Relations committee meeting.  More than 20,000 Navigator cards have been distributed over the past 8-12 months, and the objective now is to get customers to make the switch to Navigator, putting fare products and cash onto the card (to pay for day cards, occasional rides or substitute for change cards), and to discontinue using Swiper and magnetic stripe fare media. This transition is one of the last steps in the new fare collection process, and it is being done in concert with the offering of mobile ticketing. Cash will continue to be accepted on buses as it is still a major payment option for customers. This effort is supported with a public outreach program. Good discussion at our Planning Committee meeting provided suggestions and some additions to this effort. 

Work continues toward development of a common ordinance for regional taxi service. The ordinance has been adopted in Saratoga Springs and has been introduced by the legislative bodies in Albany, Colonie and Troy (first step towards adoption). Once adopted by the communities we are working with (others will follow throughout 2018), we will introduce standards to make taxi service better, easier to use, and more efficient to operate. This will be followed by the introduction of a regional fare structure and ways for it to be communicated, displayed and paid for by customers. We are making slow and steady progress on this.  

We were all pleased by the engagement of Board, staff and stakeholders at our retreat last month. Doug Eadie’s High Impact Governance model and the principles it emphasizes have been a key part of our work over the last 12 years. The day and half effort will help fine tune our governance process and ensure that the Board and staff are engaged in critical areas of focus. The breakout groups provided great suggestions on key areas for us as we move forward in 2018 and beyond. Doug is developing a detailed report with recommendations for the Board to consider.     

Construction Updates – work on the membrane replacement and deck repair at Rensselaer Rail Station is complete for the season. Some work remains to be done, and it will be completed in the spring. Work is also done for the season at the Lark and Washington intersection. We were delayed at the beginning of construction, so the installation of the permanent waiting area at the Albany Public Library is delayed until spring.  Work continues on our new control center, the installation of communication equipment and installation of our new CAD/AVL system. We will switch over to the new Motorola radio system in the next few weeks. 

Key Performance Measures
Performance measures for the company are included in our monthly reports. Data is for October and it is compared to October 2016. Because of the adjusted meeting schedule, we are not able to provide November data. The data provides a snapshot of the organization and the work we do.      

System ridership totaled 1.6 million, up 2% from last year (1.56 million). We are holding steady on year-to-date ridership; it is within a percentage point of last year. This is better than most systems, but we aren’t happy with it and are looking for ways to stimulate ridership.  STAR ridership was level with last October, and it is within a few hundred boardings of last year.

Year-to-date ridership on Northway Express buses is just over 97,000 boardings, down 1% from last year. NX ridership has recovered after being down significantly earlier in the year.      

Our financial condition is good, and we are in a positive cash flow position with capacity for the remainder of the year. As discussed at the Performance Oversight committee meeting, we are using our line of credit to pay for new buses. This is due to delays in the receipt of state capital funds, and we are working with NYSDOT to remedy this. Mortgage Recording Tax receipts totaled almost $900,000 in October, continuing to bounce-back after starting the year well below expectations. Customer revenue continues to lag as we transition to smart card/mobile ticketing (Navigator). Most of this is due to vendors and customers turning in old products and moving products to Navigator. All other revenue lines are within budget expectations. 

The wage line was within a percentage point of projections for October and almost 1% under budget for the year. We are close to budgeted head count numbers, and overtime is in controllable ranges, hence the improvement in the wage line. Health and benefit lines continue below expectations, due to headcounts being below budget for most of the year and a shift in health care options that employees select. Purchased transportation was over budget by nearly 10% for the month; year-to-date, it is almost 8% over budget as we continue to balance STAR trip distribution between our personnel and contractors. Parts, tires and oil was well over budget for the month and is 9% over for the year. Most of this is major parts for mid-life overhauls, and we are looking at ways to redistribute this in next year’s budget plan.       

We missed 37 trips on the fixed route system; last October, we missed 25 trips.  There were no trip denials in STAR. We reported 67 accidents in October, with 21 categorized as preventable. Last October, we reported 49 accidents with 11 categorized as preventable. The infusion of new employees into the workforce is driving most of this. 99% of maintenance inspections were done on time; last October 98% were done on time. 86% of our maintenance work was scheduled in advance; Last October, 84% of work was scheduled.   

Fixed route timeliness was at 71.5%; last October, it was at 68%.  Our goal is to operate within a 0-5 minute late window at least 80% of the time. Our call center processed 281 comments, compared to 344 comments last October. Response time to close investigations was at 91%. There were 1.05 million page views at www.cdta.org. Last October, there were 1 million views.   

Activity Report 


We continue to work towards making CDTA bigger and bolder. This includes our efforts in the community with a wide audience of stakeholders. My activity report provides a glimpse into this work. It is enhanced by the work of our staff who reach out constantly to support our initiatives.  
· On October 30, I participated in a NYPTA legislative committee meeting to discuss our messaging for the upcoming legislative session. The association is working on a proposal for a multi-year approach for State Transit Operating Assistance (STOA).  

· On October 31, we held an authority staff meeting. About 60 members of the management team attended. These meetings give us the opportunity to get everybody in one place and share information about our activities. 

· On November 1, Jaime Watson and I attended an American Cancer Society Board meeting. CDTA was recognized for our work on the Real Men Wear Pink campaign. The board also spoke about Jaime and detailed her outstanding work, which has been above and beyond the call of duty.    

· On November 3, I participated in a conference call with the NYPTA legislative committee to talk about STOA and revenue enhancement possibilities for the program. We have been asked to provide revenue considerations to the Governor’s staff and Division of the Budget officials.   

· On November 6, I welcomed a class of 9 new bus operators to CDTA. I provided them with information about CDTA and shared our expectations of them as they embark on their transit careers.

· On November 6, Jaime Watson and I attended the Colonie Senior Services Center’s Veteran’s Day lunch. We were one of the sponsors of the lunch, which drew close to 300 people, including more than 100 military veterans.    

· On November 6, I attended a meeting at the Capitol with CEO’s from across the State. We met with the Governor’s staff to discuss ways to enhance the revenue streams that fuel the STOA account. These meetings will continue throughout the legislative session.   

· On November 8 (and 9), we held our Board and senior staff retreat at the Desmond Hotel and Conference Center. Doug Eadie provided a presentation on High Impact Governance and facilitated our group sessions. He is working on a detailed report, which will include recommendations to fine-tune our governance processes.   

· On November 14, we held our annual luncheon for CDTA Veterans at the Zaloga Post in Albany. This included more than 50 active employees and retirees. We also announced our new half fare program for veterans. The announcement was made by Joe Spairana who spearheaded this effort.  

· On November 16, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. I have been a member of this board for several years and enjoy the work that the organization does for people with mental illness, victims of domestic violence, and children in need. 

· On November 17, I participated in a panel discussion sponsored by the Rensselaer County Chamber of Commerce Leadership Institute. The panel discussed effective communication and ways to improve a corporate image. The Institute includes 25 professionals who are engaged in a year-long program of learning and networking. Jaime Watson attended this event with me. 

· On November 20, I attended an Equinox finance committee. As with most board positions, members are asked to serve on one committee. 

· On November 20, I met with Brian O’Grady, Executive Vice President at CDPHP to talk about trends in the industry and options we may consider to help strengthen our health care program and its affordability.   

· On November 20, I attended another NYPTA meeting on STOA and ways that the State could increase revenue streams that fund the program.  

· On November 22, Dave Stackrow, Chris Desany, Jaime Watson and I met with staff from Gramercy Communications to talk about our projects and ways that we can better position them and CDTA throughout the community.   

· On November 29, we held a media event at the Rensselaer County Chamber of Commerce in Troy to wrap up the inaugural season of CDPHPCycle!. Dave Stackrow and Joe Spairana were joined by Dr. John Bennett from CDPHP and several elected officials to put a wrap on a very successful first season. 

· On November 30, we welcomed a delegation of transportation professionals from China to CDTA. The group of about 20 people were from the Anhui Traffic Holdings Group and were here as part of a 2 week visit to learn how transportation systems in our country operate. Several of our staff participated, and we were privileged to be part of their tour.   

· On December 1, Jon Scherzer and I met with Ray Gillen from the Schenectady Metroplex Development Authority to talk about projects and services, including the Electric City Trolley. The Trolley was intended to be a seasonal operation, and we agreed on a New Year’s Eve end date. The trolley will resume in the spring. 

· On December 4, Jaime Watson and I attended Amtrak’s celebration of the 50-year anniversary of Empire Service at Rensselaer Rail Station. The service is the backbone of Amtrak’s route network in our state.  

· On December 7, I attended a meeting of CDTC’s Policy Board. I am vice chair of the board, which consists of representatives from local municipalities and regional transportation agencies. CDTC develops long range transportation plans and provides technical assistance to municipalities. They are the region’s designated MPO.  

· On December 8, I had lunch with Darlene and Tom McKie to celebrate Darlene’s 30-year anniversary with CDTA. Darlene has announced that she will retire in January so our lunch was bittersweet. Tom retired after 40 years of service with the company, so we had lots of fun talking about the work that has occurred to make CDTA so great.

· On December 12, I attended a meeting of CDTC’s Administration & Finance committee. The A&F committee is like our governance committee, and it directs board activities. 

· Earlier this morning, I attended a meeting of the United Way board executive committee. The committee will lead the search for a new Chief Executive Officer. The current CEO, Brian Hassett, recently announced that he has accepted a similar post in Nashville. 

Happy Holidays

The CDTA family has accomplished a great deal in the last year as we continue to make our company bigger, better and stronger. Our award as the Best Midsize Transit System in North America was an affirmation of our efforts, and it is positioning us for even better things. All our success comes from the cooperative approach we take to the work we do. Board members, staff and all CDTA employees work together on almost everything we do. The spirit of family that we have developed creates a sense of collaboration throughout the company. This report and the accomplishments that we talk about every month reflect the resourcefulness of CDTA people!

On behalf of our nearly 700 employees, I wish you a Happy and Joyful Holiday Season. We appreciate the work of our Board of Directors, and we are thankful for your efforts.  

Happy Holidays!

Copy:
Senior Staff

Director of Marketing

Manager of Communications

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 01 - 2018

Approve Sole Source Contract Award for 

Storage Area Network (SAN) Devices, Support and Maintenance 


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by Public Authorities Law section 1304 with the development and improvement of transportation services within the Capital District, and 

WHEREAS, the Authority utilizes a Storage Area Network (“SAN”) to connect a variety of data storage devices to associated server computers, to support the safe and efficient operation of the Authority’s activities, and

WHEREAS, the Authority’s existing SAN is in need of upgrades to accommodate for upcoming projects and allow for future expansion and improve disaster recovery, and 

WHEREAS, the Authority has previously contracted with CDW-G of Chicago, Illinois, and WHEREAS, CDW-G is currently a party to a competitively-procured contract with NYS Office of General Services (“OGS”), which may be utilized for Authority procurements, and 

WHEREAS, CDW-G is the sole provider of many of the advanced features required by the Authority for standard functionality, and utilizing CDW-G requires no third-party integration or customization, and

WHEREAS, the Authority has determined that the prices are fair and reasonable, and it would be in the best interests of the Authority to enter into a five-year sole source SAN hardware purchase, maintenance and support contract with CDW-G of Chicago, Illinois, for a five-year amount not to exceed $131,973.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:

1. The Authority hereby awards a five-year sole source contract to CDW-G of Chicago, Illinois, for the purchase of SAN hardware, including maintenance and support, in an amount not to exceed $131,973, and subject to the vendor’s compliance with all of the terms and conditions set forth in the proposal and contract documents.  

2. Authority staff is hereby authorized to execute a contract with CDW-G of Chicago, Illinois.

3. The source of funds shall be the FY2018 Capital Plan.

4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 31st  day of January, 2018.

Dated:
  January 31, 2018



__________________________________


Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

RESOLUTION NO. 01 – 2018
Approve Purchase of Storage Area Network

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Contract award for Storage Area Network (SAN) hardware, maintenance and support to CDW-G.

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
January 24, 2018

Board Action Date:

January 31, 2018

Background:

A Storage Area Network (SAN) is a high-speed special-purpose network that connects a variety of data storage devices (i.e. very large disk drives) to associated server computers on behalf of CDTA. 

Purpose:

The purpose of this project is to upgrade our existing SAN to accommodate upcoming CDTA projects and allow for future expansion and improve disaster recovery.

Summary of Proposal:

CDW-G is CDTA’s current SAN partner and their product and service is available from New York State Office of General Services (NYS OGS) contract.  CDW-G was awarded the NYS OGS contract through a competitive process and CDTA as a Public Authority can make purchases from this contract.  

Moving forward with the incumbent firm will allow CDTA to improve performance and efficiency with nearly no downtime and no third-party integration.  Board approval is required for NYS OGS contract awards valued at over $100,000.

Staff recommends a five-year contract for the purchase of SAN Hardware, including maintenance and support, to be awarded to CDW-G of Chicago, Illinois for an amount not to exceed $131,973.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

This contract for $131,973 will be funded through the FY2018 Capital Plan.

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Rich Fantozzi, Software Architect
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Date:
January 24, 2018
To:
Chairman, Performance Oversight Committee


Members, Performance Oversight Committee

From:
Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure

Re:
Sole Source Award for Purchase of Storage Area Network (SAN) Devices

Background:

In 2017, we expanded our virtual production server environment and moved to a more enterprise class Storage Area Network (SAN) approach provided by Hewlett Packard 3Par. A SAN is a dedicated high-speed network that connects and makes available shared pools of storage (disk drives) to multiple servers.

That upgrade was triggered based on past hardware failures with the then current SAN technology. The implementation of the new SAN technology has gone very well and improved operational efficiency and overall computing performance in our production application environment. There has also been zero downtime for the current environment because of the redundant nature of hardware. 

We would like to take the next step and expand the current SAN technology for the next set of CDTA projects. This work includes the purchase of an additional 24 terabytes of space and additional components to allow for future expansion. This would also include three years of support services.

The goal of this expansion is to set the stage for future projects such as upgrades to dispatching, scheduling, finance, and to improve disaster recovery. 

Justification: 
This recommendation for a sole source award for the products listed above is based on many important considerations.  Most importantly, the new SAN has affords us improved operational efficiencies, overall computing performance, and provides for virtually no down time. Additional reasons to support this sole source recommendation include:

· This vendor is our server environment’s primary SAN partner and is currently 15 months ahead of its competitors in its ability to integrate with our environment.

· This vendor is one of the only providers that has many of the advanced features we require as standard functionality in the product.

· This hardware allows for expansion to five petabytes
 of space ensuring that CDTA infrastructure may grow as needed.

· Utilizing this vendor will result in a zero net increase in vendors at CDTA.

· Utilizing this vendor will require no third-party integration or customization, which reduces the risk inherent in custom changes in the design.

The pricing is deemed fair and reasonable based on NY State government contract pricing as detailed in contract PM20850 and will be made through our reseller CDW-G.

This purchase is the first of several that will be made to support our expansion initiatives. Over the next year we will be making additional investments and seeking approvals as required.

Recommendation

At this time, I am recommending that a five-year sole-source contract for purchase of SAN hardware, maintenance and support be awarded to CDW-G of Chicago, IL for $131,973.
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
__ _ Construction & Maintenance

_ X___ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

____ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
_ X_ _ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

__  _ Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

____ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​$131,973
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

_ ___ Request for Proposals (RFP)

__ __ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


_X___ Other-NYS OGS
5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $100,000)

__ _ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
__ __ Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


__X_ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #_1____
or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #_1____

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged/Minority Women’s Business Enterprise (D/MWBE) involvement

Are there known D/MWBEs that provide this good or service?

Yes
No
Number of D/MWBEs bidding/proposing


_
___0______

D/MWBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable
Was contract awarded to a D/MWBE?



Yes
No
Number of D/MWBE Subcontractors



____0______

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: CDW-G










 230 N Milwaukee Ave









  Vernon Hills, IL 60675

9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: __FY18 Capital Plan






10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

__Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement_____
DATED:   _January 16, 2018______  

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 02 - 2018

Award Sole Source Contract for Website Development Services

WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by Public Authorities Law section 1304 with the development and improvement of public transportation services within the Capital District, and 

WHEREAS, the Authority maintains a website, providing a range of important information to customers and members of the public, and 

WHEREAS, in order to maintain functionality, the Authority’s website requires ongoing maintenance and periodic upgrades, and 

WHEREAS, the Authority previously awarded a competitively-procured website redesign contract, and associated maintenance and support contract, to Navisite, LLC of Andover, MA, (“Navisite”), and 

WHEREAS, the maintenance and support contract has now expired, and further website development services are now required, and 


WHEREAS, a sole source contract with Navisite is required to allow for continued maintenance of the website they designed and implemented, and to provide for additional development services that are compatible with the existing website, and 


WHEREAS, Navisite’s proposed pricing for the requested services has been deemed fair and reasonable, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority now recommends a sole source contract award for maintenance, support and website development services to Navisite, with an initial term of one year with four optional one-year renewals. 


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby awards a sole source contract to provide maintenance, support and website development services to Navisite, LLC of Andover, MA, with an amount of $216,000 for maintenance and $95,000 for new development for a total amount not to exceed $311,000 over the course of five years, and subject to the vendor’s compliance with all of the terms and conditions set forth in the proposal and contract documents.  

2. Authority staff is hereby authorized to execute a contract with Navisite, LLC.

3. The source of funds shall be the Capital Budgets.

4.      This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 31st   day of January, 2018.

Dated:
January 31, 2018


__________________________________






            
Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Contract award for Web Site Development Services to Navisite, LLC.

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
January 24, 2018

Board Action Date:

January 31, 2018

Background:

The current maintenance contract for web site support has expired, and additional work that is outside of the scope of the maintenance agreement is needed to enhance the website. 

Purpose:

CDTA.org is a customer facing tool that provides trip planning, real time arrival information, system alerts, news and other information about CDTA. An updated, easy to navigate website is critical to the impression made on customers. 

Summary of Proposal:

In 2014 Navisite was awarded a website redesign contract through a competitive procurement process.  An additional contract for maintenance and support was later awarded to Navisite.  As that maintenance contract has now expired staff requires a new one to ensure the website can continue to run properly.  Additionally, there is work to be completed on the website that would not fall into the category of routine maintenance.  

A sole source contract with Navisite is required to allow for continued maintenance of the website they designed and implemented.  Additionally, it would be difficult to bring in an additional vendor to enhance a website that was designed and maintained by another firm. It is unlikely that Navisite would provide support to a website that was not their design.  For these reasons, a sole source contract is recommended.  Staff has reviewed the proposed rates and found them to be fair and reasonable when compared to the current rates provided by Navisite.

Staff recommends a sole source contract for maintenance and support, and development work related to the website be awarded to Navisite, LLC of Andover, MA for a term of one year with four optional renewals for an amount not to exceed $311,000.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

The $216,000 for maintenance and support will be funded through the appropriate Operating Budget; and $95,000 (a combined total of $311,000) for new development will be funded through the appropriate Capital Plan. 

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:
Rich Fantozzi, Software Architect
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Date:
January 24, 2018

To:
Chairman, Performance Oversight Committee


Members, Performance Oversight Committee

From:
Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure

Re:
Sole Source Award for Web Site Development Services

Background: 

In 2014, we redesigned our primary CDTA.org website. CDTA managed the project, set the direction for the design, and provided the technical expertise to connect pages to our back-end systems (e.g. trip planning, real time arrival information, alerts, etc.)

The actual development of the web pages was completed by a third-party developer. The work for the project was competitively procured and provided by Navisite LLC of Andover, MA. Upon system acceptance, CDTA entered into a contract with Navisite for support and maintenance. The scope of the support includes minor to intermediate changes to design, developing minor enhancements, testing, maintenance, backups, content management administration, accessibility compliance, and bug fixes. This maintenance contract has expired.

Additionally, we have a need to complete work on websites that is outside the scope of the maintenance agreement. For example, should funding allow, we are considering refreshing the secondary pages of CDTA.org, building a taxi services website, and redesigning the employee portal. We have statements of work and estimates for these projects.

The goal is to award a new maintenance agreement that includes provisions for all of the existing support we receive, along with accommodations for smaller “project-based” new development work.

Justification: 
This recommendation for a sole source award for the work listed above is based on many important considerations.  Most importantly, our website was originally designed and implemented by Navisite. Additional reasons to support this sole source recommendation include:

· Navisite is familiar with the many nuances of our existing web site architecture and its relationship to our requirements and therefore has full knowledge of CDTA needs. This minimizes cost inherent with bringing on a new vendor, especially since we have been satisfied with Navisite’s work.

· The content management system being used is open source and Navisite is very familiar with it.

· Utilizing this vendor will result in a zero net increase in vendors at CDTA.

· Utilizing this vendor will require no third-party integration or customization, which reduces the risk inherent in custom third-party vendor development.

The pricing is deemed fair and reasonable based on current rates.

Recommendation

At this time, I am recommending that a one-year sole-source contract with four one-year renewals for maintenance, support, and development work be awarded to Navisite LLC of Andover, MA. The five-year value is in an amount of $216,000 for maintenance and $95,000 for new development, for a total of $311,000.

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
__ _ Construction & Maintenance

_ X___ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

____ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
_ X_ _ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

__  _ Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

____ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_$311,000_(NTE)________
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

_ ___ Request for Proposals (RFP)

__ __ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


_X___ Other-

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $100,000)

__ _ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
__ __ Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


__X__ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #_1____
or  


Advertised

Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #_1______

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged/Minority Women’s Business Enterprise (D/MWBE) involvement

Are there known D/MWBEs that provide this good or service?
Yes
No
Number of D/MWBEs bidding/proposing


____0______

D/MWBE Certification on file?



Yes
No
Not Applicable
Was contract awarded to a D/MWBE?


Yes
No
Number of D/MWBE Subcontractors


____0______

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: Navisite, LLC













  400 Minuteman Road



 








  Andover, MA 01810





9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: __Operating and Capital Budgets







10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement
          DATED:    January 16, 2018


CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 03 - 2018

Summary Report of Disposition of

Surplus Equipment, Parts and Vehicles in 2017


WHEREAS, by Resolution 5-2005, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) authorized the Chief Executive Officer, as General Manager, to dispose of surplus equipment and vehicles, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority disposes of various items of personal property when they reach the end of their respective useful lives or when they are no longer needed, as authorized by Public Authorities Law section 1306 (7) and by such manner as is required by various state and federal laws, and


WHEREAS, the Authority has required an annual report from the Director of Procurement pertaining to the disposition of all surplus property, and has reviewed the report for the 2017 calendar year, and has determined it to be satisfactory.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority accepts the attached Summary Disposal Report for the 2017 calendar year, including a return of $69,464 to the operating budget.

2.  The Authority continues to delegate to the Chief Executive Officer the authority to declare personal property, equipment and vehicles to be surplus and to dispose of such property in accordance with the applicable law; transferring title to any such item to the appropriate federal or state agency expressing a desire for same; or, if unwanted there, advertising for public sale and sold to the highest bidders; or if no bids are received or if the item has no value, recycling or disposing of unwanted items.

3. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.  

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 31st day of January, 2018.

Dated:  January 31, 2018




​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________










Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Summary of vehicles, equipment and parts disposed of in 2017. 

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
January 24, 2018

Board Action Date:

January 31, 2018

Background:

The Board passed Resolution 05-2005 to allow staff to dispose of equipment, vehicles and parts that have surpassed their useful life and then report these disposals on an annual basis. CDTA disposes of items in the best way possible, through recycling, donation and sale through eBay auction. CDTA collects sales tax for applicable transactions.

Purpose:

Surplus sale allows staff to remove items from physical inventory that are past its useful life, no longer needed, or not working properly and require replacement.

Summary of Proposal:

Several vehicles were transferred to Homeland Security and other transit systems and the remaining vehicles were auctioned to the highest bidder on eBay.  If no bid was received, the vehicle was sold for scrap metal value.  A few miscellaneous pieces of equipment and electronics with some value were also auctioned.  The remaining items had little or no value on the open market and were either recycled or disposed of in the most environmentally friendly way possible.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

A total of $69,464 was returned to the operating budget as proceeds from the disposition of surplus materials in 2017.

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement
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Memorandum

December 22, 2017

To:                    Members, Performance Oversight Committee


From: 

Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Copy: 

Mike Collins, Vice President of Finance & Administration



Re: 

Calendar Year 2017 Procurement Report Summary



This is the annual report on procurement activities.  This report reviews the procurement process for: surplus sale, change orders, sole source contracts and our Minority/Women Business Enterprise (MWBE)/Service Disabled Veteran Owned Business (SDVOB) programs.

Surplus Sale

A surplus sale is a method for staff to dispose of equipment, vehicles and parts that have surpassed their useful life.  Items are disposed through recycling, donation and sale through eBay auction.  Sales tax is collected for applicable transactions. 

The 2017 proceeds from surplus sales is $69,464.  This surplus is significantly more than in 2016 which was only $4,345, but 2015 was $35,320. 

The Agenda Action Proposal for is attached for the 2017 Surplus Sales.       

Change Orders

A change order is work that is added to or deleted from the original scope of a contract, which alters the original contract amount and/or completion date. Change orders that exceed 20% of the original contract value or $100,000 (whichever is greater) require Board approval.  There were no change orders that required board action.

For informational purposes, there were two change orders that fell under the Board approval threshold for the past year.  The change orders ranged from a 1% increase to an 8% increase of the original contract value, with neither change order over $4,000.  Each change order was reviewed with the project manager and they were all deemed to be fair and reasonable in justification and price.

Sole Source Contracts

Sole source contracts are used when no competition is available or when there is an emergency procurement. All sole source contracts valued at $25,000 or more require Board approval. Sole source agreements are closely monitored and minimized whenever possible.  During 2017 two sole source agreements were executed under the Board approval threshold.  The Maintenance Department required new cameras for vehicles at a cost of $22,000 and a real estate database was needed for work related to Washington-Western BRT at a cost of $11,000. Staff found the costs to be fair and reasonable. 

Please note that there were several single source contract awards and each one was noted as such in the award resolution. 

Minority/Women’s Business Enterprise (MWBE)

The Minority/Women’s Business Enterprise (MWBE) program is a state required initiative to level the playing field for qualified minority/women owned businesses in the state.

We continue to improve MWBE participation to meet the state mandated goal of 30%.  Our MWBE participation rate in CY2017 was 37%. This shows continued improvement from previous years (CY2016 was 34%; CY2015 was 22%; CY2014 was 18%). 

In addition to the current contracts with MWBE firms, the following contracts were issued to MWBE firms during CY2017:

· Outsourcing of Paratransit Services (MBE)

· Legal Services (WBE)

· Snow Removal (WBE)

· Bus Schedule Printing (WBE)

Service Disabled Veteran Owned Business (SDVOB)

The Service Disabled Veteran Owned Business (SDVOB) program is a newer state required initiative with the aim of fostering business opportunities between state agencies and authorities and Service Disabled Veterans.

We have an ambitious goal of 6% for this program and there are currently 406 firms certified as SDVOB doing business in New York (this is up from 286 at the beginning of 2017).

As the number of available firms continues to grow so does CDTA’s utilization of them. Participation is currently 1% which is up from previous years of less than .5%.  Staff is confident that this utilization will continue to grow through our outreach efforts and enhanced availability of these firms.

Contracts and purchases from SDVOB during CY2017:

· Bus Wash Soap (multi-year contract)

· Facilities Equipment & Supplies

· Print & Copy Services
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION  NUMBER 04 - 2018

Approve Taxicab MOUs with Local Municipalities

WHEREAS, the purposes of the Capital District Transportation Authority (Authority) as set forth in Public Authorities Law Section 1304 include the continuance, further development and improvement of transportation and other services related thereto within the Capital District Transportation District; and

WHEREAS, in 2016, the Authority was authorized to create a common ordinance governing Capital Region taxicabs (“Common Ordinance”), setting forth consistent operational rules to be adopted and enforced by individual local municipalities, and 

WHEREAS, upon adoption of the Common Ordinance by a particular municipality, the Authority is permitted to perform administrative taxi-related functions on behalf of the municipality, as set forth in the terms of a board-approved MOU between the Authority and the municipality, and 

WHEREAS, the Common Ordinance has now been adopted by the municipalities of Saratoga Springs, Albany, and Troy, and 

WHEREAS, the Authority now desires to enter into individual MOUs with the municipalities of Saratoga Springs, Albany, and Troy and 

WHEREAS, the MOUs must be authorized and approved by the Authority’s Board of Directors before the Authority is able to begin assisting the municipalities. 

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:

1. The Authority hereby approves the taxicab MOUs with Saratoga Springs, Albany, and Troy as described herein and attached hereto.

2. This Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 31st day of  January, 2018.

Dated:
January 31, 2018


____________________________________






  
Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
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Memorandum

January 18, 2018

To:

Carm Basile, Chief Executive Officer

From:

Jonathan Scherzer, Director of Marketing 

Subject:
Taxicab Regulatory Oversight

Background

In 2016, CDTA was granted oversight of Capital Region taxicabs to create a common ordinance with consistent rules for appropriate municipalities to adopt. Once a municipality passes the ordinance, they are eligible for CDTA to assist with their taxi program. We have seen progress with the opening of customer service channels along with the creation and adoption of the ordinance by three municipalities: the cities of Albany, Saratoga Springs and Troy. Schenectady recently held a public hearing and we are still working with Rensselaer and Colonie on passage. 

Current Activities

For CDTA to assist municipalities with their taxi programs, a municipality must first adopt the Common Ordinance to streamline regulations, and then enter into a Memo of Understanding with CDTA. An MOU between CDTA and a municipality includes responsibilities of each party as well as termination and indemnification language. All MOUs must be approved by the CDTA Board of Directors before CDTA is able to begin assisting the municipality.

Each MOU can be unique to the municipality, and will focus on the best approach for CDTA to perform administrative duties relating to applications for, and issuance of, Taxicab Medallions, Taxicab Owners’ Licenses and Taxicab Drivers’ Licenses. Once two municipalities sign MOUs with CDTA, we will begin providing support services and identify appropriate staff liaisons. 

For January 2018, we have finalized MOUs with the Cities of Saratoga Springs and Troy for the CDTA Board of Directors to approve. 

Next Steps

We will formalize the complaint process as ordinances get adopted so we can handle calls from customers, drivers, and owners. Forms and applications for Hack Licenses, Owners Licenses, and Medallions will be available on the CDTA website along with other resources as needed. We have discussed a grace period for the taxi companies so that they have appropriate time to procure new items and update their businesses where needed. We are determining best day-to-day contacts at each municipality given the changes and creating processes to streamline implementation. We will formalize issuance of licenses along with inclusion of currently-licensed drivers and owners in the LENS program, which tracks driver license record and confirming the process for fingerprinting and background checks.
                                                                                                            
Memorandum

January 31, 2018

To:

Chairman of the Board



Board Members

From:

Chief Executive Officer

Subject:
Chief Executive Officer Report for January     

Overview

With the holidays behind us, we are in one of the busiest times of the year at CDTA. The budget is being prepared, the legislative and advocacy season has begun, our bike share program is being readied for an expanded Season 2, and we are working with Doug Eadie on High Impact Governance changes, which will provide an even sharper vision from the board level. All of this, plus the many other activities that we are working on, make for exciting days for us at CDTA. 

Our financial condition is always foremost in our minds. Solid budgeting and adequate resources translates into better service for customers and the flexibility to incorporate new programs into our mobility menu. In that regard, our staff is knee deep in budget development for the fiscal year that begins on April 1. We take a collaborative approach, with each department outlining their work for the year, the resources needed to accomplish it and capital improvements that are required. This is condensed into budget requests and incorporated into the consolidated budget that we are used to reviewing. Projecting revenue is a major part of this work, and we are working to maximize all sources and advocate for additional resources.

A major revenue component for New York transit systems is State Transit Operating Assistance. The Governor’s Executive Budget calls for a 1% increase in STOA for the coming year. We are working with our lobbyists and partnering with NYPTA to advocate for guaranteed funding over a multi-year period. The NYPTA ask is for a 10% increase in STOA funding in each of the next three years. This would meet the needs that we have presented to state officials, and it is consistent with what is being proposed at the MTA in New York City. As discussed at last week’s Governance Committee meeting, we are teaming with the upstate authorities on a consistent message about the benefits of productive and responsive transit systems. At the same time, we are articulating the needs at CDTA and the things we have done to make our system the Best Transit System in North America. This advocacy work is critical to what we do and how we position CDTA in our community. 

We are also keeping a close eye on developments regarding infrastructure funding at the federal level. There has been much discussion about the need to address this and an acknowledgement about the return on investment that will result from improvements and expansion of our transportation network. APTA staff is monitoring developments and reporting to member systems. It will be a hot topic at the upcoming legislative conference in Washington, DC. 

You may have noticed a series of news articles announcing Dave Stackrow’s election as Vice Chairman of the APTA Board of Directors. We issued a release on this, posted it to our website, and used our social media channels to let our community know of Dave’s accomplishment. The release included quotes from government and business leaders who know Dave and are aware of his work with APTA. This is another example of what the people at CDTA do to advance the issues, needs and accomplishments of our industry. Great job, Dave.

Work continues on our mobility management projects. These initiatives are widening the menu of choices that we provide to customers. Adoption of a common taxi ordinance continues as discussed at the Planning and Stakeholder Relations committee meeting.  The ordinance has been adopted in Albany, Troy and in Saratoga Springs. It has been introduced for consideration in Colonie and Schenectady. The Memorandum of Understanding that was approved will allow us to establish a solid base for taxi service and opportunities for programs that attract and satisfy customers. We believe this will make taxi service better, easier to use, and more efficient to operate. It will include the introduction of a regional fare structure and ways for it to be communicated, displayed and paid for by customers. 

Voting has begun for an additional 20 bicycle stations as we move towards Season 2 for CDPHP Cycle! When Cycle! returns in April, we will double the stations and bikes available (75 and 350 respectively) and will increase partnership support for the program. In the first day of voting for new station locations, there were more votes than we received for the entire voting process in Season 1. This is proof of the excitement that surrounds CDPHP Cycle! We are looking forward to April, building on our success, and fully integrating bike share into our menu format. 

Lastly, we are moving towards full transition of Navigator, our smart card and mobile ticketing system. Almost 25,000 Navigator cards have been distributed with the objective of moving customers from old paper products (Swiper) to Navigator, and encouraging them to put fare products and cash on the card. This transition is one of the final steps in the process, and it is being done in concert with the introduction of mobile ticketing. We are no longer selling paper products and have targeted March 31 as the last day they will be accepted on buses. This effort is being supported with an aggressive outreach program. 

A series of minor service changes went into effect last week on routes throughout the system. Most involved timing adjustments to insure reliability and to improve transfer connections. We make these changes three times a year to keep the system operating efficiently, to align it with customer demand and to incorporate suggestions from customers, bus operators and street supervisors. Customers are notified several ways leading up to the changes.

I appreciate the time that Board members and staff have made on our work with High Impact Governance with Doug Eadie. This is important work, and it builds on our successful governance model. It will lead to better communication and a sharper vision for a better CDTA. Our Board of Directors has always been ahead of the curve regarding governance and their vision for what CDTA can be. I am proud of the work we have done together, and I am looking forward to even better things in 2018 and beyond. Doug will present his full report later this week.     

As you can tell by looking at our buses, our buildings and our promotional materials, we continue to highlight our designation as the Best Mid-Size Transit System in North America. This will continue through 2018, especially in our advocacy with elected leaders, leading up to budget season. We are using the award to highlight the work that we do, the importance of our work, and the growing role we play in the region’s economic prosperity initiatives. 

Construction Updates – work on construction projects at Rensselaer Rail Station and Lark and Washington has closed for the winter. Both projects will start up as soon as warmer weather returns. Work is progressing on our new control center, installation of communication equipment and installation of a new CAD/AVL system. Radio and dispatch personnel have begun training on the Motorola radio system, and we will transition to the new control center in a few weeks. 

Key Performance Measures
Performance measures for the company are included in our monthly reports. Data is for December, and it is compared to December 2016. The data provides a snapshot of the organization and the work we do.  Extreme cold weather and winter storms is taking its toll on boarding counts. System ridership totaled 1.27 million, down 8% from last December (1.39 million). Year to date, ridership is about 2% below the same time last year. The first week or two in January showed similar drops in ridership. Cold temperatures and extreme wind chill values have the most negative impacts on our system.  STAR ridership was down 3% from last December (23,000 v 23,833). Year-to-date ridership on Northway Express buses is at 124,000 boardings, down about 1% from last year.       

The company financial condition remains very good, and we are in a positive cash flow position with capacity for the remainder of the year.  Mortgage Recording Tax receipts totaled almost $1 million in December, continuing to rebound after starting the year below expectations. Customer revenue is lagging as we transition to smart card/mobile ticketing (Navigator); most of this due to customers turning in old products and moving products to Navigator. All other revenue lines are within budget expectations. 

The wage line has recovered with new hires getting us close to budgeted head count projections. Overtime hours have been reduced, and wage line projections are more in line with our expectations. Health and benefit lines were a bit over budget this month, mostly because of new hires and additional expenses in these categories. Both lines are under budget for the year.  Purchased transportation was over budget for the month, and it continues to be over for the year as we work towards a balance point with STAR trip distribution (our personnel and contractors). Parts, tires and oil were over budget for the month and the year; this is brought on by major parts for mid-life overhauls; we are looking at ways to redistribute this in next year’s budget plan.       

We missed 18 trips on the fixed route system; last December, we missed 53 trips.  There were no trip denials in STAR. We reported 33 accidents in December, with 7 categorized as preventable. Last December, we reported 36 accidents with 9 categorized as preventable. We are focusing a good deal of attention on this topic as we infuse new employees into the workforce. This requires new thinking about training and monitoring of employees as they become experienced in their jobs at CDTA. 98% of preventative maintenance inspections were done on time; last December, 100% were done on time. 88% of our maintenance work was scheduled in advance; Last December, 80% of work was scheduled.   

Fixed route timeliness was at 73.4%; last December, it was at 68%.  Our goal is to operate within a 0-5 minute late window at least 80% of the time. Our call center processed 172 comments, compared to 282 last December. As discussed in the PO committee meeting, there was an issue recording comments about STAR service in the database for this report, producing a false negative. This has been corrected.  Response time to close investigations was at 92%. There were 1.05 million page views at www.cdta.org. Last December, there were 946,000 views.   

Activity Report 


We continue to make CDTA as good as it can be. Our positioning and marketing messages are resonating with the community that we serve. My activity report illustrates that work.    
· On December 18, I attended a Labor Management Committee meeting. LMC meetings are intended to discuss issues of common concern to management and the ATU. Mike Collins, Fred Gilliam, Lance Zarcone and Kelli Schreivogl attend from management. Corey Bixby, Mike Gambrel, Don Brooks and Vince Colaneri attend from the ATU. 

· On December 18, I attended the Colonie Industrial Development Authority and the Local Development Authority meetings. I was appointed to the IDA and LDC about a year ago.     

· On December 19, we held an Authority staff meeting. We celebrated the holidays and exchanged information about the things our staff is doing to advance CDTA initiatives.    

· On December 20, I attended a meeting of the United Way of the Greater Capital Region Board of Directors. I am a member of the board and am very proud of the award-winning giving campaign that our employees organize at CDTA. 

· On December 26, I participated in a media event to announce plans for the Albany County Safe Ride program on New Year’s Eve. We were invited to be part of the event, which encourages safe driving over the New Year’s weekend.       

· On December 27, Bob Zerrillo (NYPTA) and I met with Johnny Every from the New York State Business Council to talk about things we can do to promote the transit agenda and advocate for more state funding.   

· On December 28, Jaime Watson and I met with staff from NYPTA and Gramercy to finalize messaging components for our state advocacy work.   

· On January 3, Fred Gilliam, Lance Zarcone and I met with Steve Brown to discuss the operation of NX service. Brown Coach operates NX service on our behalf, and we get together a few times a year to discuss the issues that may require attention.  

· On January 5, I participated in a conference call to discuss details of the NYPTA Transit Advocacy Day. Advocacy Day spotlights the work that we do across the state and details our financial requirements to develop better transit services in our communities. 

· On January 5, Jaime Watson and I had lunch with LaRhonda Donnelly and John Jones (her brother) to celebrate her 30 year anniversary with CDTA. We had a great time walking down memory lane and celebrating LaRhonda’s career at CDTA.    

· On January 5, I appeared on Capital Tonight with Liz Benjamin to talk about state funding for infrastructure. We discussed the need for more transit funding and things that might be considered to raise revenue to support the work we do.  

· On January 8, Jaime Watson and I met with Cindy Applebaum (Publisher) and Mike Hendricks (Editor) from the Albany Business Review. We talked about the many things that CDTA is advancing, particularly those that deepen the mobility menu in the region.   

· On January 8, Chris Desany, Lance Zarcone, Amanda Avery and I met with Uri Kauffman. Uri is a developer who is interested in electric engine technology, and we shared a discussion on this technology and its applications in our industry.  

· On January 9, several members of our staff accompanied me to New York State OGS to talk about several of the projects we are advancing together. 

· On January 10, I attended a meeting of the Executive Committee of the United Way of the Greater Capital Region Board of Directors. The Executive Committee is akin to our Board Operations committee.   

· On January 12, Chris Desany and I met with Ray Gillen and staff from Adirondack Trailways to talk about the bus station on lower State Street in downtown Schenectady.   

· On January 12, I participated in a NYPTA conference call to talk about state operating assistance and how we want to position the association during budget talks. In addition to the CEO’s from the upstate authorities, we were joined by our respective lobbyists. 

· On January 15, I met with Brian O’Grady and Wally Altes to talk about transition at the United Way of the Greater Capital Region. Brian is Board Chair and Wally is the interim CEO, and we are working through the search for a new leader.  

· On January 16, I met with Ryan Silva, Executive Director of the New York State Economic Development Council. We talked about ways to promote connections to economic opportunity that are fostered by a heathy transportation network.

· On January 17, Jaime Watson and I met with Lisa Marrello, her team, and staff from Gramercy Communications. We discussed messaging for our advocacy work and things that can be done to support our activities. 

· On January 17, I attended a meeting of the Christian Brothers Academy Board of Trustees. I have been a trustee for several years and enjoy the work of the board and the opportunity to encourage students to use our services to get to/from school.

· On January 17, I attended a meeting of the Colonie Senior Services Center Board of Directors. CSSC serves the needs of seniors in the town, which include a transportation system that links with our services, giving seniors a deeper menu of options in the town.

· On January 18, I was interviewed by Anne McCloy from WRGB regarding the region’s involvement in the Amazon headquarters search. We talked about the connections that CDTA makes and ways that we link economic opportunity throughout the region. 

· On January 18, I attended a meeting of the NYPTA Legislative Committee to finalize our agenda for our Advocacy Day activities.

· On January 19, I met with Mark Eagan, Chief Executive Officer of the Capital Region Chamber of Commerce to talk about our work to advocate for a better region.

· On January 22, I welcomed a class of 12 new bus operators to CDTA. We talked about the work we do at CDTA and the important role they will have as representatives of our company.

· On January 22, I met with NYPTA leadership and lobbyists to discuss our advocacy strategy as we pursue appropriate funding for transit systems throughout the state.

· On January 22, I was a speaker at the Public Transit Leadership Institute. We talked about advocacy for transit, adequate funding and community support. These are the next generation of leaders in our industry, and I learned as much as they did from exchange of ideas. Stephanie Belokopitsky and Mike Williams from our staff are participating.  

· On January 22, I attended a meeting of the NYPTA Board of Directors at the Renaissance Hotel in downtown Albany. This was the regular business meeting of the association. 

· On January 23, I attended NYPTA Advocacy Day at the Legislative Office Building. I joined the leadership team at meetings with legislators and did interviews with statewide media outlets. Jaime Watson worked with Gramercy Communications to coordinate the media contacts. 

· On January 24, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. Many Equinox clients and staff use our services to get to work, to treatment centers, and to residential locations, mostly within the City of Albany.      

· On January 25, I attended a meeting of the Albany County Convention and Visitors Bureau Board of Directors. This was my first meeting as a member of the Board. The Bureau is a longtime partner with CDTA, and it is good for us to have a voice in the direction of the organization. 

· On January 26, I attended a meeting of the United Way Search Committee. I am chairing the committee that is recruiting a new Chief Executive Officer for the organization. 

· On January 30, Jon Scherzer and I met with staff from the Albany City School District to discuss our Universal Access agreement and ways to improve it over the next few years.  

Final Thoughts

I would like to take a minute to recognize and memorialize our former Board Member and Chairman, Bob Roche who recently passed away. Bob brought a pragmatic approach to our work and helped to make CDTA the regional mobility leader it is today. But anyone who knew Bob knew he always sprinkled in just the right amount of humor to balance the serious. We will miss him and thank him for his steady hand and guiding force.
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� As a point of reference, one petabyte can hold 20 million 4-drawer filing cabinets stored with text. 
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